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STATE OF DELAWARE
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DELAWARE HARNESS RACING COMMISSION
2320 SOUTH DUPONT HIGHWAY
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Minutes of the Meeting Held

June 10, 2008
The Delaware Harness Racing Commission met for a meeting at Harrington Raceway, Harrington, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Tuesday, June 10, 2008.

Commission Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chairman
	George P. Staats, Commissioner

	Robert (Breezy) Brown, Commissioner
	Kenneth Williamson, Commissioner

	Mary Ann Lambertson, Commissioner
	


Others Present

	Andrew Kerber, Deputy Attorney General
	Charles Lockhart, V.P. Harness Racing D. Downs

	Annie Renzetti, D.V.M.
	John Hensley, Sr. Dir., Horse Racing, D. Downs

	Karen Craft, Facilities Manager, HRI
	Louise Kinsey, Operations Support Specialist

	James Boese, General Manager, HRI
	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA

	Emily Galloway, D.V.M.
	Hugh Gallagher, Administrator, DHRC

	Judy Davis-Wilson, Executive Director, DSBF
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal

	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge
	


	Call to Order/Welcome
	Chairman Steele called the public session of the meeting to order at 10:34 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  

	Approval of Minutes


	Commissioner Brown made a Motion to approve the May 13, 2008 Minutes as written. Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously. 

	Old Business
  Correcting budget inequities

  Moving Lasix Barn


	Chairman Steele and Commissioner Brown met with Senator Cook for an hour or two. Hopefully, she’s thinking favorably about the Harness Racing Commission now. Senator Cook had lost track of the FY 07 Epilogue language and they refreshed her memory. We need our vets and to have more help, pay grades need to be adjusted. Commissioner Brown asked how the Commission could get things moving and to make sure that we are separate from Thoroughbred budget considerations, as we do 15 races a day + qualifying. Races. There is an imbalance on the budget issue. Senator Cook has been calling around and wants to make sure that everyone is included in this revamp of the budget.
The June Rules Committee meeting was cancelled so it was not possible to discuss the Lasix Barn issue. This is trying to be scheduled for the next Rules Committee meeting in July. 

	New Business
  Public Hearing for Rules Changes
    Rule 8.3.5.9.4

    Rule 7.1.6.1.2
  DSOA’s letter re: medication
Upcoming Appeals
Florida Strangles
	The record opened at 10:35 a.m. The rule was read into the record; 

Mr. DiMario questioned the language to ensure that it was correctly interpreted. Mr. Gallagher explained it goes back to the first incidence of bleeding. Commission Counsel concurred; as it is clearly written for each incidence to refer back to the 365 day counting. Commissioner Williamson made a Motion to accept the language as proposed, Commissioner Lambertson seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously. The record was closed at 10:40 a.m.
Chairman Steele read the rule into the record. Again, Mr. DiMario asked if this would apply to a horse that raced for the very first time. Presiding Judge Egger clarified the meaning for the record. Commissioner Williamson made a Motion to accept the language as proposed, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously. The record was closed at 10:40 a.m. 
Chairman Steele explained the Commission’s thinking to create a medication subcommittee to Mr. DiMario. He suggested a second veterinary practitioner be added as it would bring a different perspective. He recommended Dr. Moffett in particular. Chairman Steele agreed; she will chair. 
Mr. Morand’s ruling was reversed. He will be refunded his appeal bond. After discussion, it was recommended to modify the current procedure for accepting appeal bonds and payment for the court reporter. Two checks should be written and hold the appeal bond one until the appeal has been adjudicated. 
Mr. Mitchell is appealing the DHRC Administration’s decision to revoke his license. We are only concerned that his action had an impact on racing.

Strangles was discovered at Pompano Park in Florida on June 4. Mr. Boese was thanked for keeping the Commission up to date.

	Reports from Racing Administrator, Racing Officials & Veterinarians
    Veterinarian’s Report

	Mr. Gallagher reported that Commissioner Brown will attend an ARCI auditor’s meeting in June, Secretary Scuse asked for the Commission’s accomplishments, and we have asked the tracks for financial data for wagering statistics for our annual report.
Dr. Galloway reported that two horses had what appeared to be an acute metabolic crisis (crash and burn.) There were able to save both of them; but are not sure what was going on. Both horses presented differently. One in the 13th race on Thurs. It was found at 5:30 well before the 13th race. Blood gas was drawn, but no other blood work was drawn. Drawing blood was discussed, but it was problematic, as the horses needed to be treated immediately to prevent death. In an ideal world, it’s not ethical to hold up treatment on a horse that looks like it’s going to die. In the future, we will try to do that. It would be up to the trainer to draw the blood. Chairman Steele felt the Commission should know why the horses were so close to death. If these horses are coming in sick, they could be endangering the entire population in the barn. Dr. Galloway responded that this was an unusual situation, the horse’s temperature was normal, so it was not heat stroke. Heat stroke horses have temps of 103 or 104. Mr. DiMario felt that Lasix wipes the horse out and added that this in one reason we asked to change the Lasix rule. Horses tend to bleed more in the summer. It’s almost cruel to do that in 100 degree heat. (Both of these were Lasix horses and were given 10 days off.) After further discussion, it was decided that Mr. Gallagher would instruct Mr. Manges about these types of situations, Dr. Renzetti will work to make sure that there are accident protocols and get blood at some point after the horse has been treated to look for CVCs and white and red counts. Paperwork needs to be submitted to us before being allowed in. There was general agreement from the Commission. Mr. DiMario complimented Harrington Raceway, who has been attempting to keep the paddock as cool as possible.

	Public Comment
  
	None offered.

	Adjournment to Executive Session


	At 11:04 a.m., Commissioner Staats moved to adjourn to Executive Session to discuss personnel issues, Commissioner Lambertson   seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  

	Upcoming Events

  Rules Committee
  Regular Meeting
	07/08/08 10:15 a.m. at Department of Ag. Secretary’s Conf. Room

08/12/08 10:15 a.m. at Harrington Raceway, Gold Rm. In Casino

	Adjournment


	At 11:35 a.m. having no further business, Commissioner Lambertson moved to adjourn, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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